
Communications with Cardinal Innovations 

Date  Format Purpose/Result 

Monday, December 31, 2012 Email exchange between 
Cardinal CEO Pam 
Shipman and MeckLINK 
Director Phil Endress 

Initial discussion of former Secretary 
Delia’s recommendation.  Endress stated 
that Mecklenburg County’s focus is on 
implementing the Medicaid Waiver 
February 1, 2013. 
 

Wednesday, January 2, 2013 Voicemail message left by 
Cardinal CEO Pam 
Shipman to MeckLINK 
Director Phil Endress 

Initial outreach message.   Endress has 
not spoken with Shipman yet.   
 

Wednesday, January 2, 2013  Email from Cardinal CEO 
Pam Shipman to 
MeckLINK Director Phil 
Endress 
 

Sent Cardinal press release.   

 


